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Dear Parents, 
 
Thank you for choosing the Heritage Learning Center. We feel very 
strongly that every child is precious, and we know that you have 
deliberated carefully in choosing a quality program for your child.  
 
It is our hope that your child will derive delight, learn to grow in social and 
emotional ways, and nurture the love of God in our program. Our most 
important goal is to assist you in developing a positive selfïimage in your 
child. By offering each child a safe, secure and interesting environment, 
he or she is free to develop independence and selfïdiscipline. In addition, 
our program promotes language skills and encourages children to think 
critically, observe, investigate and acquire information. Our goals are 
realized through informal experiences in social living, physical education, 
music, art, math, science and language arts. 
 
We hope this handbook will be helpful. Please keep it in a handy spot for 
quick reference throughout the school year. 
 
            Sincerely, 
 

                                                                   Jeannie Heimann & Jenn Graic 

 
      Jeannie Heimann & Jenn Graic 
           Co-Directors 
 
 
 

WELCOME 
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STATEMENT OF PURPOSE 

 

 

 
 

   
The Heritage Learning Center is a child development preschool which provides a loving, caring, 
supportive environment for young children, meeting them at their present levels of growth and 
maturity and encouraging them in their further development. 
Our program is nonïdenominational, founded on the basis of Christian beliefs and values designed 
to allow each child to grow secure in the love of God. All children are welcome to participate in our 
program. 
It is our belief that the children will benefit from small group sizes. The average size of the two year 
old classes is ten children, fourteen children in the three year old classes, sixteen in the four year old 
and pre-k classes. Each class is staffed by a lead teacher and an assistant. 
We provide lots of play for the children, for play is the primary way that children learn. By carefully 
structuring the environment, we assist the children in these important goals: 
 
SOCIAL EXPERIENCE ï for many of our students their experience at HLC is their first experience in 
relating to a group. By learning to share toys and materials, classroom spaces, and the teacherôs 
attention, the child will be assisted in developing positive future relationships. 
 
CREATIVE EXPERIENCE ï the child is provided daily with the opportunity to participate in art, 
music, drama, and literature activities. By providing many activities appealing to all five of the childôs 
senses, we seek to promote creativity. 
 
LANGUAGE EXPERIENCE  ï much of your childôs future success in school depends upon strong 
language skills. We seek to encourage use of language by continually providing many opportunities 
for conversation, dramatic play and teacherïdirected activities. 
 
SCIENCE AND MATH EXPERIENCE ï will help the child develop a sense of wonder and curiosity 
about the world. A knowledge of spatial and numerical relationships will be  formed as the child is 
encouraged to manipulate objects in order to internalize knowledge. 
 
PHYSICAL EXPERIENCES ï are provided both indoors and outdoors to enable each child to 
develop both large and small motor coordination skills. Young children delight in physical movement; 
it is an outlet for their natural tensions. 
 
Children at HLC are provided with as much love, care, and tenderness as we can possibly give. The 
staff has been trained to give physical as well as verbal nurture and encouragement. A pat on the 
back, hug, or a kiss on a ñhurtò finger are all outward expressions of our love and concern for 
children. 
 
Discipline at HLC is designed to encourage the development of selfïcontrol in the child. The child 
who is ñin controlò of his or her own behavior is happier and better able to benefit from classroom 
experiences. Gentle reminders and positive reinforcers are utilized. Children may be redirected to 
another activity to help them gain control of themselves. Children are NEVER physically touched, hit, 
or shaken for punishment and the name of God is never used in a punitive manner. 
 
We believe that by modeling respect for others we can assist the children in developing positive self 
esteem as well as helping them learn to respect others. 
 
 

 
 

Philosophy 
of 

Learning. 

Philosophy 
of 

Discipline. 
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INTRODUCING 

 All of our lead teachers have bachelorôs or masterôs degrees and have been carefully 
selected from the candidates for the positions. We consider love and concern for 
children to be the primary qualification for our staff members. We care about your child; 
please feel free to call upon any of our staff with any questions or concerns regarding 
our school or your child. 
 

JEANNIE HEIMANN & JENN GRAIC 
Co-Directors 

Work 410- 263-5153 

 
MARY FOX 

Administrative Assistant 
 

CLAIR MOREHEAD 
Science teacher, Building Facilities Manager 

 
FACULTY 

 

Liz Brunk 

Mary Calabrese  

Stacy Castle  

Brianne Flaherty  

Mary Ann Fox  

Jenn Graic  

Melissa Handy  

Jeannie Heimann  

Kathy Hogan  

Stella Jack  

Denise Klakring  

Fabiana Martins  

Ashby McDonald  

Beth Perry 

Joelle Roloff  

Lynn Schasiepen  

Jean Somers  
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GETTING TO KNOW YOUR CHILD 

 
It is very important to all of us at HLC to know every child individually. To help your childôs teacher 
become acquainted with your child we have asked you to fill out a    . If 
you have any concerns about your child and his/her adjustment to school, please feel free to call 
upon the staff at any time.      . 
 
We have scheduled parent conference days in November.  School will be closed for students on 
conference days. If you feel the need for a conference at any time, please do not hesitate to 
contact the teacher to set up a conference.  
 
To help gauge your three or four year old childôs development, we have developed ñskill sheetsò 
which can be found on our school website.  The monthly school newsletter will outline which skills 
will be worked on and assessed.  To help foster the home-school connection, parents are 
encouraged to help reinforce those skills at home with their child(ren).  At the end of the month 
the teacher will send home a note about how your child is progressing on that skill in the 
classroom.  These sheets will provide parents with a running record of your childôs progress 
throughout the school year. Parents of children in the two year old classes will receive a certificate 
from the teacher at the end of the school year to inform you of your childôs strengths and interests 
at school. 
 
Please be sure the teachers are aware of any major events in your family. New babies, new jobs, 
separations, or a loss may all affect your childôs emotional growth. We want to help your child; we 
just need to be aware. 
 
 
 
 

Parent-
teacher 
conferences 

 

 

VISITORS IN SCHOOL 

Please 
come,  
weôd 
love to 
have you 
visit! 

Donôt 
hesitate 
 to call 
 with any 
questions. 

Our classroom doors are always open to parents. No appointment is ever necessary. We 
welcome parent participation in all of our classrooms. If you have a special skill to share, or just 
some time to be with your child in school, please let your childôs teacher know.  It is not 
necessary to be able to spend an entire session when you visit. Short visits can be the best. 

 
Volunteers are always appreciated to read a story to one, two or a group of children; help with 
painting, cooking, putting on coats, etc.; or just to observe. No skills are necessaryïjust a desire 
to set a good foundation in the early years for being an active participant in your childôs 
education. 

 
Should you arrive for a visit and find the outside doors to the school locked, please be aware that 
this is strictly for security reasons. The door near the church office (South Cherry Grove Road 
side) will be open. 

 
Unfortunately, for insurance reasons, we are unable to allow the children to bring a visiting cousin 
or friend to school with them. Also, children who are enrolled may only attend the class session in 
which they are enrolled. We appreciate your cooperation in this. 
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The following forms must be on file for your child before your child may start school. Please make 
sure that all forms are updated as needed throughout the school year, especially keep us informed 
of changes in phone numbers and addresses.  THANK YOU. 
 
MARYLAND IMMUNIZATION CERTIFICATE ï must be completed by a physician. Returning 
students do not need a new form. These forms are reviewed by the Health Department. Children 
whose immunizations are not upïtoïdate will be denied admittance to the school. 
 
EMERGENCY INFORMATION CARD ï to be completed by the parents, BOTH sides, please. 
 
PERMISSION TO RECEIVE EMERGENCY MEDICAL CARE ï we hope we never have to use this 
form but if it is necessary then it is important for us to have it. Notarized forms are more likely to be 
recognized by medical personnel. 
 
HEALTH INVENTORY ï the first and second pages are to be filled out by a parent and the third by 
the childôs physician. 
 

HEALTH AND SAFETY 
 
IN CASE OF ILLNESS, PLEASE KEEP THE CHILD HOME WHEN: 
 

¶ she/he has a fever greater than 100 degrees; 

¶ she/he complains of a sore throat; 

¶ his/her eyes show signs of infection; 

¶ there is a rash; 

¶ in case of stomach upset or diarrhea, symptom free for 24 hours; and 

¶ Colds are a frequent occurrence, but some symptoms warrant a child being kept home. 
 These include: hacking or persistent cough, and yellow or green nasal drainage. Please do 
 not expect a teacher to keep a child indoors because of a cold. If he/she cannot participate 
 In daily activities then he/she is not well enough to return to school. 
         

Every child will be assessed when entering the classroom. If your child appears to have an 
infectious or contagious condition-i.e. pink eye, you will be asked to take him/her home or to a 
pediatrician to be checked out. If your child should contact a communicable disease such as 
chicken pox, conjunctivitis or strep, please notify the school. Other parents can then be alerted if 
indicated. We are hoping to control the amount of illnesses in the school and to keep everyone 
happy and healthy. 
 
 
In the event that your child becomes ill during the school day, HLC will make every attempt to 
contact the parents. If necessary, the persons designated by you on the emergency card will be 
contacted. If an emergency requiring immediate medical care should arise, your child will be 
transported to the nearest hospital emergency room, accompanied by a staff member. Parents 
and the childôs physician will be notified immediately. 
 
 
To assure proper supervision for all children, we are unable to accommodate requests that 
children not be permitted to participate in outdoor play. If your child is not well enough to play 
outdoors for a short time, then the school environment is probably not the best place for him or 
her. 
 
 

    ,            
  . 

Required 
forms  
for 

admittance 
to 

Preschool. 

Emergency 
Procedures 

 

HEALTH POLICIES 

Should I 
stay home? 
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MONEY MATTERS 

 

Tuition payments are due on the first of each month. Payments received after the 10th 

of  

 

We are sorry but we can make no tuition reductions due to extended absences of your 

child. Our major expenses such as utilities and teachers’ salaries are fixed and 

dependent upon full enrollment of each child.  

 

We must make a $10 .00 charge on any check returned by the bank (they charge us).  

 

NEWSLETTERS 

 

A Newsletter, “Our Children’s Heritage” is published monthly. Look for it at the first of the 

month and please read it carefully. It contains important information. Good 

communication benefits us all!  

 

TOTE BAGS 

 

Each child is asked to bring, each time he/she comes to school an OPEN TOP tote bag. 

No zippers, snaps or fasteners, please. The tote bag is used to send notes to the teacher

–and to receive them from the teacher; to carry home precious projects; and to store 

small personal belongings of the child while at school. Please do not allow your child to 

“hang” items from the bags as this causes difficulties in packing and unpacking the 

bags. THANK YOU! 

 

We do have available some tote bags imprinted with the school logo and with a 

special spot for your child’s name. These bags are available in the school office for a 

modest fee. It is not necessary to buy a school tote bag, any open top tote of 

reasonable size will do. HOWEVER, BACK PACKS CREATE  DISRUPTIONS IN THE DAY AND  WILL NOT BE 

ALLOWED. 

 

Please check your child’s tote bag at the end of each school day and remove items 

that no longer need to be in there; this makes it easier to find the important things! We 

maintain a supply of emergency clothing, so please do not send a change of clothes 

(except for two year olds).  It takes up too much room in the tote bag!  

 

 

WHAT TO LEAVE HOME 

 

Please do not allow your child to bring candy, gum, money, jewelry (worn or carried) or 

small personal toys to school. This causes sharing problems and often small belongings 

are misplaced during the day, leading to tears at dismissal time.  Also, some items, such 

as rings or necklaces can be choking hazards and are not suitable for active play. Of 

course, toy guns, knives, swords, and other aggressive toys are never appropriate.  

MISCELLANEOUS INFORMATION 

No weapons, 
please. 

 

Please be an 
angel and 
read the 
newsletter 
every month. 
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MONEY MATTERS 

 

Tuition payments are due on the first of each month. Payments received after the 10th 

of the month are subject to a $5.00 late fee. Delinquent payments of one month or 

more may be grounds for dismissal.  

 

We are sorry but we can make no tuition reductions due to extended absences of your 

child. Our major expenses such as utilities and teachers’ salaries are fixed and 

dependent upon full enrollment of each child.  

 

We must make a $10 .00 charge on any check returned by the bank (they charge us).  

 

NEWSLETTERS 

 

A Newsletter, “Our Children’s Heritage” is published monthly. Look for it at the first of the 

month and please read it carefully. It contains important information. Good 

communication benefits us all!  

 

TOTE BAGS 

 

Each child is asked to bring, each time he/she comes to school an OPEN TOP tote bag. 

No zippers, snaps or fasteners, please. The tote bag is used to send notes to the teacher

–and to receive them from the teacher; to carry home precious projects; and to store 

small personal belongings of the child while at school. Please do not allow your child to 

“hang” items from the bags as this causes difficulties in packing and unpacking the 

bags. THANK YOU! 

 

We do have available some tote bags imprinted with the school logo and with a 

special spot for your child’s name. These bags are available in the school office for a 

modest fee. It is not necessary to buy a school tote bag, any open top tote of 

reasonable size will do. HOWEVER, BACK PACKS CREATE  DISRUPTIONS IN THE DAY AND  WILL NOT BE 

ALLOWED. 

 

Please check your child’s tote bag at the end of each school day and remove items 

that no longer need to be in there; this makes it easier to find the important things! We 

maintain a supply of emergency clothing, so please do not send a change of clothes 

(except for two year olds).  It takes up too much room in the tote bag!  

 

 

WHAT TO LEAVE HOME 

 

Please do not allow your child to bring candy, gum, money, jewelry (worn or carried) or 

small personal toys to school. This causes sharing problems and often small belongings 

are misplaced during the day, leading to tears at dismissal time.  Also, some items, such 

as rings or necklaces can be choking hazards and are not suitable for active play. Of 

course, toy guns, knives, swords, and other aggressive toys are never appropriate.  

MONEY MATTERS 
 
Tuition payments are due on the first of each month. Payments received after the 10th of the 
month are subject to a $5.00 late fee. Delinquent payments of one month or more may be 
grounds for dismissal. 
 
We are sorry but we can make no tuition reductions due to extended absences of your child. Our 
major expenses such as utilities and teachersô salaries are fixed and dependent upon full 
enrollment of each child. 
 
We must make a $12.00 charge on any check returned by the bank (they charge us). 
 

NEWSLETTERS 
 
A Newsletter, ñOur Childrenôs Heritageò is published monthly. Look for it at the first of the month 
and please read it carefully. It contains important information. Good communication benefits us all! 
 

TOTE BAGS 
 
Each child is asked to bring, each time he/she comes to school an OPEN TOP tote bag. No 
zippers, snaps or fasteners, please. The tote bag is used to send notes to the teacherïand to 
receive them from the teacher; to carry home precious projects; and to store small personal 
belongings of the child while at school. Please do not allow your child to ñhangò items from the 
bags as this causes difficulties in packing and unpacking the bags. THANK YOU! 
 
We do have available some tote bags imprinted with the school logo and with a special spot for 
your childôs name. These bags are available in the school office for a modest fee. It is not 
necessary to buy a school tote bag, any open top tote of reasonable size will do. ,  

           . 
 
Please check your childôs tote bag at the end of each school day and remove items that no longer 
need to be in there; this makes it easier to find the important things! We maintain a supply of 
emergency clothing, so please do not send a change of clothes (except for two year olds).  It 
takes up too much room in the tote bag! 

 
WHAT TO LEAVE HOME 
 
Please do not allow your child to bring candy, gum, money, jewelry (worn or carried) or small 
personal toys to school. This causes sharing problems and often small belongings are misplaced 
during the day, leading to tears at dismissal time.  Also, some items, such as rings or necklaces 
can be choking hazards and are not suitable for active play. Of course, toy guns, knives, swords, 
and other aggressive toys are never appropriate. 

 
INCLEMENT WEATHER POLICY 
 
In case of inclement weather, the HLC policy is: 

¶ CLOSED when the Anne Arundel County public schools are closed 

¶ OPEN ON TIME when the Anne Arundel County public schools have a delayed opening due 
to weather. 

¶ PM Sessions are CLOSED when the Anne Arundel County public schools have an early 
dismissal due to weather. 

If the Anne Arundel County public schools close during an HLC sessions, please pick up your 
child as soon as possible. 
Feel free to register your email address at http://www.schoolsout.com/schools/656 for automated 
school closure updates.   

http://outbound.schoolsout.com/wf/click?upn=6XQmNqYDThpoU-2Broq3vh-2ByX-2B8Ccjmu5TvD5tAdO5YoWK7-2Fswc2Hdi9f3p0Xsbkb4_o0az-2FaHmRCybwRWX7uF4jLrBewsEYS3aKNFEFer-2F8Fdci-2BAcL9-2FXa0dnLjEAlpWAnYav-2Fqk-2Bu6PCP3fFHmVoFgSz6rcpyybFoV7FOACjWp3bVq3LC4YJVSgwm460u-2Fzd
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WHAT TO WEAR 

 

Please dress your child in appropriate play clothes. We paint and play with clay, water or 

sand almost daily and these activities can be messy. To help eliminate “accidents” please 

dress your child in clothes that he/she can manage. If anyone does become so busy that 

they forget to allow enough time to get to the bathroom, we do keep a supply of “spare” 

clothes. If your child arrives home in different clothes, please be as gracious as possible 

about it, allow your child to help launder the clothes and be responsible for returning them 

to the teacher. Accidents do happen!  

 

Because we encourage active play, particularly on the playground, we are asking that ALL 

CHILDREN WEAR SNEAKERS  to school each time they come. Thank you for explaining to your 

child that this is a school SAFETY  rule and sandals, dress shoes, etc. should be saved for 

other occasions.  

 

Children should be appropriately dressed for the weather. We play outside every day that 

is not raining or the weather service has not issued dangerous wind chill warnings. Hats 

and mittens feel very good when it is cold –and our playground is subject to chilly breezes! 

PLEASE MARK ALL OUTERWEAR WITH THE CHILD’S NAME. It is truly amazing how often identical coats 

with no names appear in our classrooms.  

 

 

 

WHAT 2õS SHOULD BRING 

 

Two year olds should bring in their tote bag, every time they come, 2 DISPOSABLE DIAPERS  

(health regulations), WIPES , AND  A CHANGE  OF CLOTHES  (please include socks). Two year olds 

who are already toilet trained should bring a change of clothes, just in case.  

 

 

 

SAFETY CURRICULUM 

 

It is our belief that children need basic safety information. We use a rather extensive fire 

safety curriculum with the children that includes such basics as leaving a building if there is 

a fire; crawling low under smoke; stop, drop and roll; reporting matches to an adult; and 

how to treat a burn.  

 

We also teach children to report to an adult should they find a hypodermic syringe. It is a 

sad commentary on our times that this is necessary, but if you have ever found a syringe 

on a beach, park or playground you are aware that our children need to be taught that 

such items are not safe to touch. We will also begin basic firearm safety by encouraging 

children not to touch guns; but to report their presence to an adult.  

 

The teachers will also be covering the important use of seat belts. We know that each of 

you always buckles up and is teaching your child to do likewise. We will reinforce this 

concept.  

MORE MISCELLANEOUS INFO 

Sneakers 
for 
safety,  
hats  
for  
warmth 

Learn not 
to 
burn 
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WHAT TO WEAR 
 
Please dress your child in appropriate play clothes. We paint and play with clay, water or sand 
almost daily and these activities can be messy. To help eliminate ñaccidentsò please dress your 
child in clothes that he/she can manage. If anyone does become so busy that they forget to allow 
enough time to get to the bathroom, we do keep a supply of ñspareò clothes. If your child arrives 
home in different clothes, please be as gracious as possible about it, allow your child to help 
launder the clothes and be responsible for returning them to the teacher. Accidents do happen! 
 
Because we encourage active play, particularly on the playground, we are asking that  

    to school each time they come. Thank you for explaining to your child 
that this is a school   rule and sandals, dress shoes, etc. should be saved for other 
occasions. 
 
Children should be appropriately dressed for the weather. We play outside every day that is not 
raining or the weather service has not issued dangerous wind chill warnings. Hats and mittens feel 
very good when it is coldïand our playground is subject to chilly breezes!    

   ô . It is truly amazing how often identical coats with no names 
appear in our classrooms. 
 
 

WHAT 2ôS SHOULD BRING 
 
Two year olds should bring in their tote bag, every time they come, 2    (health 
regulations),  ,       (please include socks). Two year olds who are 
already toilet trained should bring a change of clothes, just in case. 
 
 

SAFETY CURRICULUM 
 
It is our belief that children need basic safety information. We use a rather extensive fire safety 
curriculum with the children that includes such basics as leaving a building if there is a fire; 
crawling low under smoke; stop, drop and roll; reporting matches to an adult; and how to treat a 
burn. 
 
We also teach children to report to an adult should they find a hypodermic syringe. It is a sad 
commentary on our times that this is necessary, but if you have ever found a syringe on a beach, 
park or playground you are aware that our children need to be taught that such items are not safe 
to touch. We will also begin basic firearm safety by encouraging children not to touch guns; but to 
report their presence to an adult. 
 
The teachers will also be covering the important use of car safety seats or boosters. We want to 
reinforce your teaching of car safety to the children. 
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Classroom doors are open for morning students at 8:55 AM and for afternoon students at 
12:25 PM. Teachers will start unloading cars at this time and parents who walk their children 
in are also asked to respect these times. The teachers need the time before each session to 
prepare the classroom and materials and are not available to supervise children. 
 
We ask that parents try to be prompt each day for their childôs session. It is a 
disruption to the entire class and an embarrassment to the child when they arrive 
during circle time! 
 
School is over at 11:30 AM for morning classes and 3:00 PM for afternoon classes.  

 ; children can become anxious if they must wait. If you are unavoidably 
detained, please call the school office so that your child and his/her teacher can be notified. 
 
LATE PICKïUP CHARGE ï in the event (unlikely, we hope) that parents are consistently 
late they will be charged a late fee in the amount of $1.00 per minute. Fees will begin to 
accumulate when car line dismissal is concluded. Parents will be warned once. 
 

CAR LINE PROCEDURES 
 
For the childrenôs safety and your convenience we have established a dropïoff and pickïup 
system. This system is not intended to exclude parents from the school, but for the safety of 
the children we do ask that you use the drop-off and pick-up. You may drop off your child 
and then come into the school to visit, or you may come in before dismissal in the afternoon 
to visit and then go out to the car line.  
 
At the door with the overhang at the classroom end of the building, children will be greeted 
by a teacher and escorted to their classroom. Each parent will be given a sign to use at pick
ïup time. If your child will be picked up by someone other than you or the regular driver, 
please send in a written note and make sure the driver has the pickïup sign. That driver 
will be asked to show I.D. in the car line. 
 
Car line dismissal gets very quick with a little practice. Here are some tips to assure a 
smooth dismissal time: 
 

§ Never get out of the car to assist teachers. Put car in ñPARKò when children are 
entering or leaving. 

§ Make sure children can enter and exit the car on the passenger side. If they cannot, 
please walk your child in the South Cherry Grove entrance. We will only place 
children in the rear seat. 

§ Pull around to a legal, designated parking space to buckle up. Park within the lines. 

§ Never leave car unattended 

§ Do not use the East door  (car line) to walk in and out of building 

§ Place pick-up sign in driverôs window or clip to visor (check visibility behind tinted glass) 

§ Drivers coming from the front of the building and from the back entrance should practice 
an alternating merge concept. 

§ Never park in the fire lanes adjacent to the building-at any entrance.    

§ Do not use cell phones when the car line is active. 

§ SMILE!! 

Promptness 
is a virtue. 

For safety 
and 

efficiency... 
a few good 
rules. 

 

COMINGS AND GOINGS 
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We will recognize the childrenôs birthdays in school. The teacher will provide a special birthday 
crown and a rendition of ñHappy Birthdayò will be enthusiastically provided by classmates. If you 
would like to send in a special treat for your childôs birthday; please see the approved snack 
menus. An appropriate special snacks might be pudding snack packs or ice cream 
cups.Cupcakes, cakes, etc. are         . Please do not 
cause your child this disappointment. Because they frequently are choking hazards, we ask that 
no party favors be sent in (such as balloons, small toys, etc.). This includes ñtreat bagsò with 
candy, etc.  
 

Birthday gifts ð we believe that part of our mission is to help the children develop a concept of 
ñothersò. We hope to do this by encouraging the children to make a gift to the church food bank 
(non-perishable items, please) in honor of their birthday. Should you desire to donate a book to 
our library in your childôs honor, please choose one from a list in our office to avoid us having too 
many duplicate books. 
 

Half-birthdays ð if your childôs birthday falls during the summer, we will celebrate his/her half 
birthday.  Some of the teachers celebrate all summer birthdays at the end of the year. A notice will 
be sent home to remind you of the date. 
 

Birthday invitations ï should your child be having a party and wish to invite classmates, we 
will be happy to pass out the invitations, provided there is one for every child in the class. If  
you are planning a smaller party, please mail the invitations to avoid hurt feelings. 
 
 

 

BIRTHDAYS 

Happy 
Birthday 
to all! 

LUNCH PROGRAM 

A lunch program operates daily from 11:30 to 12:30. Children from either the morning or 
afternoon three and four year old classes may attend. The children need to bring their lunch 
and a drink; supervision is provided. After picnicking together the children will have the 
opportunity to play together; outdoors if the weather permits. 
 
Cost of the lunch program is $8.00 per day. Reservations must be made in advance in the 
school office.  Payment is due when the reservation is made and unfortunately we cannot issue 
refunds  even if the child is unable to attend. Reservations may be made on the day the child 
will stay if spaces are available.  Please pay by check. 
 
While all children from the three year old and older classes are welcome in the lunch program, 
it does make a long day for the youngest ones. Please make sure your child is ready before 
you take advantage of this program. 

Donôt forget 
to make  
a 

reservation! 

 

 

If you have not purchased a 
lunch box yet, the traditional hard 
plastic square box still works the 
best!  
 
No peanut butter or nuts of 
any kind will be permitted in 
the lunch program. 

PLEASE NOTE: HERITAGE IS A NUT-FREE ZONE! Due to the high number of chil-
dren we are seeing with potentially life-threatening allergies; we have banned nuts of 
any kind from our program. Thanks for your help! 
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SNACKS 

In order to serve daily nutritional snacks and keep our program affordable for as many parents as 
possible, we are asking that each family send in snack for several weeks each year. The snack 
schedule will be given to you on a separate sheet of paper. We suggest either posting it in a 
prominent place in your home (perhaps highlighting your dates) or stapling it to this handbook. In 
either case, it is probably a good idea to transfer the information to your calendar! 
Your child will bring home the ñsnack bagò the day before your turn. What the children have had 
for snack on that day will be added to the snack calendar posted outside the classroom door so 
that you may be aware what was offered to your child. 
 
We consider our snack time to be a time when we can teach children good nutrition. Therefore 
we have very specific ideas about what is an acceptable snack. We serve snacks composed of 
items from two food groups. Please select your snack from the menus on the following page. 
Other items must have the Directorôs approval. We will serve only milk (shelf stable) or water as 
beverages. It is good for the children to learn to drink water. The American Pediatric 
Association recommends that children have only 4-6 ounces of fruit juice per day, therefore we do 
not serve it with snack when the children may be thirsty and need more to drink. 
 
Snack is most successful when it is kept simple. Too much snack takes forever for a group of 
preschoolers to consume and probably prevents them from enjoying a nutritious lunch or dinner. 
Please send snack for only one day at a time, we do not  have storage space for a weekôs 
worth of snack for twenty plus classes. 
 

     ,  . Items prepared at home or bulk 
food items are not permitted by health department regulations. However, we are allowed to 
make exceptions for parties, so please see your childôs teacher if your snack day falls on 
Halloween, Valentineôs Day, etc. 
 
If you would like to provide a more ñexcitingò snack we would love to have you come  in and 
prepare it with the children. We have recipes that work well as class projects and the children 
love to prepare their own snacks. See your childôs teacher for details. 
 
 

     : 
 
  

¶ Popcornïthere are not enough nutrients to count in any food group & it is a  
 choking hazard for the little ones 

¶ Cookiesïwe do not serve cookies, even those of  the ñsemi-nutritiousò variety as  
 we want children to associate snacks with healthful foods 

¶ Fruit snacksïsuch as fruit roll-ups, etc. These have a very high sugar content.  
 Eatingthe real thing is much more healthful! 

¶ Fruit Juiceðthe American Pediatric Association and most nutritionists   
 recommend that children drink milk or water and that juice be limited to 4 to 6 ounces 
per day. 

¶ Home-baked or prepared foodsïwe are not allowed to serve these items. If you  
 want to send in celery and soy  butter; send them separately in   
 commercial, unopened containers. Do not prepare ahead of time  
 (though thank you for the thought!) and do not wash or cut up fruit and  
 vegetables.  

¶ Cakes or cupcakesïthese will be returned! (Not even permissible for birthdays.) 

¶ NUTS of any kind. Please check ingredient labels carefully for crackers, etc. to make sure 
that there is no nut contamination. Send in the boxes with the food so that we can check 
ingredients in case of an allergy in the classroom. 

 
  

Thanks for  
providing so 
many 
delicious, 
nutritious  
snacks! 

 

 

L 
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SNACK MENU 
 

A B C 

Fruits/Vegetables Dairy/Protein Grain 

   

Apples or oranges (1/2 per 
child & teacher)                        

Milk (white or chocolateðhalf 
gallon) 
 

Stone ground whole grain 
bread (1 loaf) 

Bananas (1/2 per child & 
teacher) 

Cheese sticks or slices Whole wheat pita bread 

Pears or peaches (1/2 per 
child & teacher) 

Laughing Cow cheese trian-
gles  

Whole wheat Mini-bagels 
(one per child and teacher) 

Grapes (not for 2ôs) 
Kiwi (one per person) 

Soy Nut Butter such as 
I.M. Healthy Brand 

Whole wheat crackers 
(1 box) 

Melon (one large, two small) 
Or berries (strawberries, blue-
berries, etc.) 

Yogurt Cheerios or other low-sugar, 
whole grain cereal (regular, 
15 oz. box)  
No Honey-Nut! 

Carrots (not for 2ôs) 
 
Celery 

Hummus *Soft bread sticks or pretzels 
To be baked 
(1 per child & teacher) 

Vegetables (broccoli, cauli-
flower, sugar snap peas, pep-
pers, avocado, cherry toma-
toes) with dip 

Cream Cheese (with bagels) Graham crackers (1 box) 
 
Flavored rice cakes 

Applesauce or fruit  (1 
individual container per child 
& teacher) 

  

Fruit cocktail (1 individual 
container per child & teacher) 

SEE the SNACK BAG for 
additional suggestions. 

 
 
 

   
 

*We do not have access to the ovens on Wednesdays—so please send in snacks that need 
to be heated on a different day! 

Birthday Snacks:   
Individual ice cream cups 
Pudding cups  
Frozen fruit bars 
—sprinkles for the ice cream or pudding make it a little festive 

Please choose a snack from the following lists or check with the school office before sending 
in a snack not on this menu. THANK YOU!  Please choose one item from each of two dif-
ferent columns (ex: one item from column A and one from column C). 
WE DO NOT SERVE PEANUT BUTTER OR ANY NUT PRODUCTS BECAUSE OF 
THE DANGER OF ALLERGIC REACTIONS.  
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AFTERNOON ENRICHMENT 

QUESTIONS?????  CONCERNS????? 
 
At Heritage we are dedicated to the idea that each child and each family shall have the optimum 
preschool experience. Should you ever have a question or concern about how we are doing 
things (or a suggestion for a different way to do things) please let us know! If the concern is with 
something within the classroom, ask the teacher about it. If she/he is unable to explain or help, 
please see the director. If the concern deals with the entire school, please start with the director. 
We are always willing to explain how we have arrived at our policies and we are always open to 
your suggestions. Everyone benefits when we all communicates well! 

 

CONTINUITY OVER TIME 
 
Most of our students come to us as brand-new entrants into the exciting world of organized 
learning. Most stay for several years and leave to go on to kindergarten. It is important to us to 
make sure your child has a successful school experience and so we urge you to be in contact with 
the teachers regarding your plans for your childôs school placement. The teachers are in an 
excellent position to offer suggestions and observations about your child. Conferences are a 
wonderful opportunity for this discussion, but please feel free to contact the teachers whenever 
you are considering placements. When re-registering your child for the next school year at HLC,  
please be sure to take advantage of the ñRequestsò section on the enrollment application to let us 
know about concerns or  requests you may have for your childôs placement. We do our best and 
will contact you if necessary to discuss placement options.  
 Team work for 

the best 
decisions. 

EVEN MORE INFO 

An afternoon, theme-based, enrichment program operates daily from 11:30 to 3:00. Children 
currently enrolled in either the morning or afternoon three and four year old classes may attend 
any or all days on a permanent basis.  The children need to bring their lunch and a drink each 
session they attend. After eating, the children will participate in a state mandated rest period.  
Should a child desire it, a special ñloveyò or small blanket may be sent in to rest with.  The re-
mainder of the afternoon together will be with spent discovering, exploring and engaging the 
theme of the month in many fascinating ways!  Weather permitting, there will of course be the 
opportunity for outdoor play as well. 
 
Tuition for afternoon enrichment varies by the amount of days attended.  Each participant will be 
required to purchase a cot sheet at the cost of $10.00. Reservations are made on a permanent 
basis and must be made in advance in the school office.  To reserve your spot, payment of the 
first months tuition must be made.  Remittance for the remaining monthly tuition can be made via 
Rapid Tuition (direct debit from a bank account) or by check. 
 
Please ensure your child is ready to attend this longer day option before you take advantage of 
this program. 

EXTENDED CARE 
For our afternoon families, we know coordinating the pick-up schedules with your younger and 
older children can be a daunting task.  To help alleviate that frustration, we are happy to offer an 
extra 30 minutes of care for those families that  need it.  Spaces can be reserved on a permanent 
basis and drop-in spots may be available with 24 hours prior notice.  The cost for this program is 
$5 per day of attendance.  Please stop by the office or give us a ring to sign up your child!  


